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COPY DEADLINE FOR NEXT ISSUE

Any news items/articles/photographs for possible 
inclusion in the next issue of this magazine must 
be forwarded by 1 February 2021 to the 
Parish Office, Lower Green Recreation Ground, 
Lower Green Road, Pembury, TN2 4DZ; 

deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Welcome to the Winter edition of Pembury 
Village News.  As I write this, we have just entered 
a second period of lockdown, but hopefully by the 
time you are reading this, the lockdown will have 
been lifted again....  We have also just remembered 
those who gave their lives in the First and Second 
World Wars so that we might be free, particularly 
the 75 men from our village who are honoured 
on our War Memorial.  A special thank you to 
those that have decorated our Village Green to 
pay tribute, it really was a beautiful display.

I do hope that you all got through the second 
lockdown, but appreciate that the weather will 
definitely not be as pleasant as the first one.  
Hopefully, we have all continued the good deeds 
that became the new normal; looking out for 
neighbours, volunteering to help those stuck 
inside by collecting prescriptions or shopping, or 
just being an ear on the end of a phone line.   I 
know that sometimes it’s difficult to ask those you 
know for help, so if you need to speak to a trained 
volunteer 24/7 you can either call Samaritans on 
116 123, or send a free text “SHOUT” to 85258 
and someone will call you back within 5 minutes.  

We’re now nearly at the shortest day of the year 
(days will start getting longer again) which can 
only mean that it’s nearly Christmas!!!  Whether 
you celebrate this as a religious festival, or a family 
celebration, let’s hope that we can still have a 
Merry one, although with probably fewer people 
around the table than usual...  We will have the 
Christmas Tree on the Green again this year (with 

some extra lighting 
going on too...) and I am 
really looking forward 
to seeing how homes 
are decorated!  You put 
on a brilliant display last 
year, and I spent a happy 
few hours wandering 
around taking photos 
for the Spring PVN, let’s 
see if we can be bolder and brighter this year!

Obviously I am delighted that the Hendy 
application got refused by the TWBC Planning 
Committee (8 votes to 2 with 1 abstention), and 
would like to thank the Borough and County 
Councillor’s for the sheer amount of work 
they put into this, along with the Stop Hendy 
in Pembury Facebook site, and the Petition 
which helped demonstrate the feelings of many 
residents. They may choose to appeal, which will 
be heard by the Planning Inspectorate not the 
Borough Council; we will keep you informed of 
any updates via our website and social media. 

As I write this, we have just heard that a vaccine 
may be available before Christmas, so hopefully 
by the time this is printed and distributed, we 
will be feeling a bit more positive about 2021.  
Wishing you all a merry festive season.

Kind regards
Katy Brooks

CHAIR’S REPORT
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MAKE YOUR HOUSE WORK FOR YOU  

Earn Extra Money as a HOST FAMILY 
Friendly hosts required in PEMBURY and TUNBRIDGE WELLS 
to accommodate French students aged 13 - 17 or teachers (3 – 4 nights)  

out all day - no weekends 
2 students for 4 nights: £148 (tax-free*) 

3 students for 4 nights: £222 (tax-free*) 
*Under the Government's Rent-a-Room Scheme 

Guests can share the bedroom 
Pick up/drop off points – PEMBURY or  
TUNBRIDGE WELLS  SPORTS CENTRE 

I have been placing students with reliable, friendly and caring Hosts for 18 years 

Please contact: Mrs Emilia Sanders on 01892 549 880 

Tel: 01892 825522   E-mail: info@penumbrablinds.com    

www.penumbrablinds.com 

Unit 2 Albans Farm, Romford Road, Pembury, Tunbridge Wells TN2 4BB 

New Showroom Open! Viewing by Appointment 

THE BEST KEPT SECRET IN PEMBURY! 
Penumbra Blinds have been Manufacturing & Supplying Internal Window Blinds & Curtains, External Awnings 

and Canopies to residen�al and commercial customers from our facili�es on Romford Road since ����! 

Your truly local company for any of the following:- 

 All types of Internal Blinds including the new Vision™ 

roller blind system  

 External Blinds, Awnings, Canopies & Gazebos 

 Solar Control & Security Window Films   

Visit us at the far end of Romford Road and find out why we’ve been here so long! 

 Friendly Service 

 Expert Advice 

 No Pressure Sales! 
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COMMUNITY GRANTS 2020

We are delighted to announce that Pembury 
Bowls Club and Pembury Football Club 
have been successful in their applications for 
Community Funding from Pembury Parish 
Council!  Each club has been awarded £500 
for their projects which will help improve their 
facilities.  

Pembury Bowls Club are located in their pavilion 
in Lower Green Recreation Ground.  They have 
nearly 50 members and offer the opportunity to 
play bowls and meet socially.   They will use the 
grant money for their project to renew equipment 
to maintain their bowling green along with over 
£600 raised themselves. Treasurer, Brian Aylard 
thanked the Parish Council for their generous 
support which would help them finish the project. 
For more details about the club please visit their 
website pemburybowlsclub.com.

Pembury Football Club are based at Woodside 
Playing Fields and play each weekend during the 
football season.  They currently have around 80 
members.  Their project will provide benches 
and a portable dugout.

Chairman, Andy Rice-Tucker said “Pembury 
Football Club is both delighted and grateful 

to receive a Community Grant from Pembury 
Parish Council to support its efforts to improve 
the aesthetic of their pitch at Woodside. Also, 
the club is to receive partial funding from the 
estate of a former player and long-standing 
villager, Peter Hillier. The benches will serve as 
a permanent memorial, enable spectators to sit 
whilst watching and footpath walkers to suitably 
rest at other times should they wish. The club 
are hopeful that the work will be completed 
during lockdown and welcome visitors to the 
ground hopefully shortly.” 

http://pemburybowlsclub.com
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•	 New Patients Welcome
•	 Children seen under NHS
•	 Full range of preventative treatments
•	 Cosmetic dentistry (veneers, crown & bridgework)
•	 Tooth Whitening
•	 Implant Dentistry
•	 Digital x-ray
•	 Direct access to Hygienist 
•	 Relaxing, friendly environment

Dr.Nelis du Plessis B.Ch.D.(Pret)
Katharine Brice Hygienist 

Address: 67 Hastings Road, Pembury, Tunbridge Wells, Kent, TN2 4JS 
Tel: 01892 823044 - Email: info@pemburydentalsurgery.co.uk

Web: www.pemburydentalsurgery.co.uk

Committed to Quality Dentistry

 
WWW.PEMBURYFITNESS.CO.UK

TEL: 07876 787869
PEMBURYFITNESS@BTINTERNET.COM

PILATES * ZUMBA * CLUBBERCISE*

LEGS, BUMS & TUMS

EXERCISE CLASSES FOR
ALL AGES & ABILITIES
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INTRODUCING NEW COUNCILLOR JOE PEARCE

My family (my wife and our three year old son) 
and I moved to Pembury in May 2019, and less 
than two weeks afterwards welcomed the 
arrival of our second child (handy to have the 
hospital so close!)
 
One of the things that attracted us to Pembury 
was the balance between the amenities that the 
village offers a young family, plus 3 pubs(!), and 
the lovely natural surroundings of fields and 
woodlands on our doorstep.   Additionally, we 
were refreshed by how genuinely welcoming 
people were that we met whilst we were house 
hunting from a few pub lunches, Ocean Fish and 
Chips, Nana’s café, neighbours, nurseries...
 
In my spare time (Dad of two young kids, what’s 
that?), we try to spend it as a family – walks 
down through Chalket Lane are a firm favourite, 
fruit picking, visiting Bewl Water or some of 
the fantastic National Trust properties that we 
have in the surrounding area.   Otherwise, it’s 
gardening and trying to keep the slugs out of 
the veg patch, and any time left over it is cycling!

Why did I join the 
Parish Council?  I 
think as society 
we need to give 
back if we can and 
that everyone 
has something 
that they can 
contribute no 
matter how small, 
and for me, what 
better way than 
to try and help 
improve where you and your family live.   I 
think Pembury is a fantastic place to live – it 
has a lot to offer, but like a lot of places in 
the UK it faces a number of pressures and 
issues.  I’m keen to try and help out where 
I can – will we get it right? Probably not 
always, but from what I have seen to date, 
it is a great group of people who are well 
intentioned and trying to do the right thing 
for the Village.   The more support we have, 
the better our impact can be…

RECREATION GROUND 

Please note:  The time that the 
Recreation Ground will be locked each 
evening is clearly marked on the notice 

on the lamp post as you drive in.

Thank you to everyone who spoke so well against the Hendy 
Application: It was a fantastic effort and achieved refusal by the 

Planning Committee. However, it is likely Hendy will launch an appeal 
so it is important to gain as many signatures as possible for the Stop 

Hendy in Pembury Petition.

Sign the Petition here… 
https://www.change.org/stophendyinpembury

Sue Nuttall

https://www.change.org/stophendyinpembury


8

	

Fed	up	with	longstanding	verrucas	and	warts	?	

Call	Kevin	Norman	Chiropody/Podiatry	on	
01892	822855	or	07901922901	

for	an	appointment	to	discuss	the	latest	pioneering	
Swift	microwave	and	verruca	wart	treatment.	

	

Alternatively	you	can	contact	me	by	email:	pemburypodiatry@gmail.com	
Why	not	check	out	the	Swift	website	www.treatwithswift.com	for	more	details.	

General	Chiropody/podiatry	also	available.	

Dawn Hodgson 
MSSCh MBChA

Chiropodist
HCPC Registered - Home Visits

 ■ Police Checked
 ■ Professional Advice and Friendly Care
 ■ Diabetic Assessment & Maintenance
 ■ Verruca Treatment
 ■ Ingrowing Toenail Care
 ■ Treatment for Fungal Infections
 ■ Day & Evening Appointments Available
 ■ Discounts for Over 70’s
 ■ Simply Health 50% Refund

7 Greenleas, Pembury Tunbridge Wells, Kent. TN2 4NS
Mobile: 07761 583756

Telephone: 01892 824916
Email: dawn756@live.com

 

 

   RICHARD CAMPBELL 
 

     Carpentry | Joinery | Kitchen Fitting 
General Maintenance 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
           Your reliable, ‘local’ carpentry expert with 

  45 years’ experience on your doorstep 
 

 
T: 07715619982         

           E: richardcampbell043@gmail.com 



Join Pembury Village  
Youth Council
Are you 13 to 17 years old? 

Do you want to have a say in the community in which you live? 

Do you have some great ideas about what Pembury needs for 
young people just like you?

Pembury Parish Council is setting up a 
youth council for young people aged 
13 to 17, living in Pembury.  

If there’s something you’d like to change, 
or new things you’d like to see, this is 
your opportunity to influence what 
happens in your village.


Now’s your chance!

If you’re interested, email us: 

deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Include your name, age, address, along 
with some of things you’d do if you were 
on the youth council.

Anyone who is interested will be invited along 
to an open meeting to find out more
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PEMBURY 
TIME TO PARTY YOURSELF INTO SHAPE! 

TUESDAY FROM 8PM - 9PM & 

THURSDAY 7.30PM - 8.30PM 

AT PEMBURY SCHOOL, LOWER GREEN 

ROAD, PEMBURY 

AT THE ZUMBATASTIC PRICE OF JUST 

£5 PER CLASS - DON’T MISS OUT! 

CONTACT ADELE ON 07876 787869 TO BOOK, AS 

SPACES ARE LIMITED 
www.adeletaylor.zumba.com

Clear professional advice 
Cost effective solutions 

For all your hedging and tree surgery needs

Nick Winram 
info@treeability.co.uk

Tel: 01732 440050 
Mob: 07974 918879

Expertise in Trees

www.treeability.co.uk

  

Free estimates provided within 24 hours.

COMPUTER REPAIRS

NO FIX
NO FEE

 
“A reputable company established in 1982 with experienced staff”

145B Hastings Road - Pembury  - 01892 826130
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Order online at www.delivermyfeed.co.uk or call us on 01892 515 010. Find us on 

PET & ANIMAL FOOD 
Delivered To Your D�r

Order online a at www.ddelivermyfeed.co.uk or call u

Why shop with us...

Huge range of products for all of your pets & animals

Free delivery on orders over £25

Regular delivery day

Friendly & helpful delivery driver

No need to be in, items can be left in a safe place

Competitive prices on top brands

or visit us to shop 
in store at

6&7 Spa Industrial Park, 
Longfield Road, Royal Tunbridge 

Wells, Kent TN2 3EN
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A fun, friendly dance class for ladies of a  
‘certain age’ set to fabulous music

Come along and enjoy these low intensity sessions that 
will make you happier, healthier and encourage you to 

be more active

Improve posture, balance, muscle tone  
whilst keeping your mind fit too

All abilities welcome

Trial sessions available

Wednesdays 1.30pm-2.30pm Pembury Village Hall
(Classes on Mondays in Mayfield and Wednesday in Groombridge)

Call Nikki on 01892 322095 or  
email nikki@viva-fit.co.uk for more information

Vivafit Pembury Quarter v2.indd   1 27/01/2020   14:52

FOR LOCAL KNOWLEDGE AND
EXPERTISE, CALL

 
YOUR 

 
PEMBURY AGENT

01892 822880
www.bkestateagents.com
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BROWNIES

POSITIVE STORIES 2020

At the time of going to press, Girlguiding has 
announced that under strict regulations, girls can 
once again have indoor meetings, but unfortunately, 
we are not as yet allowed to return to the Guide 
and Scout HQ. However, 2nd Pembury Brownies 
have enjoyed outdoor meetings, on alternate 
weeks to Rainbows, so that the Leadership team 
do not cross over bubbles.

Seven new girls have joined the Unit and we’ve 
been able to get to know each other in an open 
and fun environment, which is so much easier 
than introducing a new girl to a Unit through 
a computer screen. With dark and cold nights 
ahead of us, we will be making more use of 
Zoom, but I will feel so much happier for the 
girls to do this now that they’ve all met each 
other in person.

Activities that we have been able to take 
part in over the last few months include, 
sending messages using the phonetic alphabet, 
understanding and recognising facial and body 
language, food chains and designing a new 
Brownie uniform for the future.

We have an exciting programme lined up until 
Christmas, which include First Aid challenges, 
culinary experiments and party planning!

I am so proud of how all my girls from 
Rainbows and Brownies have coped with all 
the complexities that this year has thrown at 
them. They may not yet realise it, but they are 
stronger and more independent, kinder and 
more versatile, because of what 2020 brought 
to them.

Amanda Baker

Does anyone have any positive stories to share from 2020? We all know what an awful year it has 
been for so many reasons, but I know there have been some positives. Maybe you took up a new 
hobby, made new friends within your community, set up a group to help others or have been on the 
receiving end of help from an unexpected source…… it could be anything but we would love to 
hear from you. 

Please send anything in to deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk
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Whatever your property needs,
all the signs point to

PEMBURY
16 High Street 

Pembury, TN2 4NY  

TONBRIDGE
141 High Street, 

Tonbridge, TN9 1DH

4               
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67 Hastings Road, Pembury, TN12 4JS.                                                                         
All major cards accepted 

Surgery: 01892 822855  Mob: 07901922901 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                      

 

 

Friendly professional service for all your foot care needs. 
 

Surgery and home visits available.   HPC registered.  
 

Reduced fees for over 70s at surgery appointments. 
 

                                                                              
    

      

 

 

 

 

 

                                                      

mobilebarbershop based in tunbridge wells
with over 10 years of uk and international experience 
you’re guaranteed to get the look you’re after
Classic/modern haircut & luxury hot towel shaves
Find us in the Camden Arms every Tuesday

visit www.barbers2u.com 
for more info or to book.
walk-ins also welcome

£2 off your next 
haircut with this advert

Darryl Lawson f. barbers2u
0798 2907261 t. @barbers2u
info@barbers2u.com www.barbers2u.com
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Phil’s Kitchens

No need to change your whole 
kitchen…. Just do a kitchen refurb!

•	 Replace worktops with high 
quality worktops (many colours 
to choose from)

•	 Replace your sink/hobs/oven/
washing machine, dishwasher, 
cabinets, doors and handles

•	 Gas/Electric/Plumbing compliant
•	 Many happy customers in and 

around Tunbridge Wells

Phone Phil 07773723646
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Dawn Hodgson MSSCh MBChA 

Chiropodist 
 

HPC Registered - Home Visits 

�  Police checked 
�  Professional Advice and  
 Friendly Care 
�  Diabetic Assessment and 
 Maintenance 
�  Verruca Treatment 
�  Ingrowing Toenail Care 

7 Greenleas, Pembury, 
Kent TN2 4NS 

Mobile: 07761 583756 
Tel: 01892 824916 

�  Treatment for Fungal  
Infections 

�  Day and Evening  
Appointments available 

�  Discounts for Over 70s  

�  Simply Health Refund Available

Business Accountants for Business People 
 Accounting and Bookkeeping
 Tax and Tax Planning
 Regulation and Compliance
 Advice and Support
 Cost Effective Fees & Cash-Flow Benefits
 All fees are agreed in advance
 We don't charge by the hour
 Straight & Direct Communication

CASPER HATCH  MAAT, ICPA  
T:01892 824196 
E:casper.hatch@aims.co.uk 
W:www.aims.co.uk 
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PARISH COUNCIL GROUNDSMEN

Ryan Lewis, (Head Groundsman), Darrell Barmby 
and Darren Bowen have been the eyes and ears 
of the village during the pandemic and have had 
daily contact with office staff who continue to 
work from home. They have continued with 
their huge variety of tasks throughout 2020 
and are now about to start on their long list 
of Winter jobs! These include - bulb planting, 
rolling the football pitches at Woodside and the 
Recreation Ground, bench maintenance at the 
Burial Grounds, leaf clearing, winter servicing for 
all the machinery, hedgecutting etc., etc., the list 
is endless!

One of their Autumn jobs was the recent 
overhaul of the memorial garden in the Burial 
Ground behind St. Peter’s Upper Church. Darrell 
and Ryan have taken out the roses which were 
looking a bit tired.  Those which could be saved 
were put by the signage along with winter bedding 
plants. Advice was taken from a local nursery as 
to what to plant to refresh the memorial garden 
and give it year round interest.  The following 
shrubs were purchased – Skimmia, Heuchera 
and Euonymous. Darrell, using his creative side, 

planted these around the existing plaques and 
then to finish off, added a stone birdbath which 
he sourced locally. 

If you would like to have a plaque to remember 
a loved one, please get in touch with the Parish 
Council – deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
The cost of a plaque here is £240 and unlike 
other cemeteries, there is no further renewal 
cost in years to come.

mailto:deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk
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HAIR 
✔ Wella Master colour award salon 
✔ Experienced staff Vidal Sassoon 

trained. 
✔ Loyalty cards 

✔ Student and senior citizens discounts. 
✔ Great Lengths hair extensions. 
✔ Wedding hair and photography 

packages

Check our website & 
app for monthly offers. 

Tel: 01892 824420 

www.bladerunners2.co.uk 

43 Hastings Road, 
Pembury, Kent TN2 4PB 

cctvpaul.co.uk

+ more

Stay Safe!

Tel: 01892 322166
Mob: 07795 166223

• CCTV Installs
• WiFi Coverage
• Alarms
• Aerials
• Satellites

WESTWOOD BUILDERS 
26 Westway, Pembury, Kent. TN2 4EX  

Office 01892 325378   Mobile 07710 895598   E-mail; paulbuild444@gmail.com 

     Friendly Local Professional Builder, with over thirty years’ experience. 

Kitchens, Bathrooms, Loft Conversions, Extensions, Design Service Available. 

Call for a no obligation quote. 
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BREAKING NEWS!

Tunbridge Wells Borough Council have refused the recent 
planning application to take the telephone out of commission 
in the red phone box on the village green!  The Parish Council 
had hoped to adopt the phone box, but this is now not possible.  

We have asked BT to refurbish the phone box and they have 
agreed to add it to their 2021 painting schedule. 

Could you provide a voice for people living in Pembury? 

If so, why not think about joining 
the Parish Council as we currently 
have a vacancy.  We are an active 

council looking for enthusiastic 
people to join us!  Please check the 

website for details: 

www.pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 

What does a Parish Councillor 
do? 

A councillor’s primary role is to 
represent their parish and the people 
who live in it.  As part of a local council 
you will work with Council staff to: 

• run local services such as our open
spaces and recreation facilities

• influence the long term
development policy and comment
on planning applications in the
parish

• improve the quality of life and the
environment in our local area

• identify issues which are important
to residents

• improve the lives of residents by
providing local community projects,
lobbying other service providers
and working in partnership with
other parishes, community groups
and agencies.

Eligibility 

You must: 

• be a British, Irish or EU citizen

• be over 18 years old

• live in the parish of Pembury or 
within 3 miles of it OR

• have your principle place of work in 
the parish of Pembury

How to Apply 

Please check the details on our website 
and download the application form and 
return it to the Council.  Or get in 
touch to find out more about the role: 

clerk@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 



 

 
 

Burtons Solicitors is authorised and registered by the Solicitors Regulation Authority: 
Also at: Suite 1, Peach Business Centre, 8 Chestnut Ave, Walderslade ME5 9LL -SRA No. 625445 
 

 

As a personable law firm we are able to get to know our clients and tailor our 
expertise to meet their requirements. Our excellent staff are approachable and 

easily available to our clients; looking after matters promptly and efficiently. 

EEssttaabblliisshheedd  ffoorr  oovveerr  4400  yyeeaarrss  iinn  KKeenntt..  
0011889922  882244557777  ppeemmbbuurryy@@bbuurrttoonnss--ssoolliicciittoorrss..ccoomm  

TTyylleedd  HHoouussee,,  2233AA  HHiigghh  SSttrreeeett,,  PPeemmbbuurryy,,  TTuunnbbrriiddggee  WWeellllss,,  TTNN22  44PPHH 
 

OOuurr  SSeerrvviicceess  

RReessiiddeennttiiaall  CCoonnvveeyyaanncciinngg  ––  CCoommmmeerrcciiaall  CCoonnvveeyyaanncciinngg  ––  FFaammiillyy  MMaatttteerrss  

EEqquuiittyy  RReelleeaassee  ––  EEllddeerrllyy  ––  WWiillllss––  PPoowweerrss  ooff  AAttttoorrnneeyy  ––  PPrroobbaattee    

DDeebbtt  CCoolllleeccttiioonn  ––  EEssttaattee  PPllaannnniinngg  
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1ST PEMBURY SCOUT GROUP

Just as we were starting to plan face-to-face meetings 
outside and around the campfire, another period of 
‘lockdown’ begins. Nevertheless, our resilient bunch 
of young people (and leaders) will continue Scouting 
using the computer screen we are all now very 
familiar with! As soon as we can get back to some 
outdoor activities we will.

Activities this 
term have 
included: taking 
part in fitness 
workouts and 
yoga as well 
as learning 
about healthy 

eating; tying knots; discussing our own and others’ 
superhero powers and choosing how to help 
people in our village as part of the Community 
Impact badge, which we will be working on in the 
run-up to Christmas. Many of the activities this term 
have been part of the My Skills Challenge Award 
- one of six challenge awards in Beavers. Others 
have been working on their 
Personal Challenge awards at 
home too, as well as activity 
badges such as cyclist and 
camp craft. All the Beavers 
have shown great resilience 
and adaptability this term and 
I am so proud of them all. We 
are investing new members 
next term – proof that Beaver 
Scouting is still going strong in Pembury even during 
a pandemic. My assistant leaders Hawkeye (Clare 
Drury) and Raksha (Jo Alfieri) must be thanked for 
their help as well as the Beavers’ supportive families.

The Pembury Cubs have continued 
to meet weekly over Zoom during 
these challenging times. I am pleased 
to say we have all embraced our new 
way of meeting and our dedicated 
Leaders have come up with some fun 
challenges and continued supporting 
our young people in gaining badges 
that recognise their achievements.

We have enjoyed virtual scavenger hunts, quizzes, 
Kim’s (memory) games and seen the confidence of 
the Cubs using Zoom increase over the weeks.

Cubs were able to obtain their Book Reader badge by 
showing they understand how to look after books and 
talk to us about the books and authors they enjoy reading.
The Cubs also rose to the challenge of learning 
a short phrase in a new language and followed 
instructions to make an origami boat, all of which 
contributes to their Communicators badge.
All our young members have shown resilience and 
adaptability during these challenging times and we 
are extremely proud that we have been able to 
continue with our meetings. We already have many 
ideas for next term’s meetings and we are very much 
looking forward to again being able to meet face-to-
face in small groups outside when restrictions allow.
The Magna and Fortis 
Scout Troops have been 
pooling their resources 
and meeting together on 
Zoom throughout much 
of the last term. Attendance 
has remained strong and 
we have enjoyed online games, such as ‘Drawasaurus’, a 
game similar to Pictionary where all players get to draw 
with their mouse (or 
fingers) and everyone else 
has to guess what they 
have drawn; very amusing. 
We also focussed on 
completing the learning for 
the Navigator badge.
We were just about to meet outside for some 
campfires and had some weekend hikes booked in 
when lockdown 2.0 landed, but we’ll put these on 
ice and do them when we can. The resilience of our 
young people is amazing and we will continue to 
keep them entertained until we can meet properly 
again. Several of our older scouts have now moved 
on to the Explorer section, where the focus becomes 
more about them taking on some responsibility and 
planning their own programs. Special mention must be 
made of two of our Cubs’ (Finlay and Millie MacLean) 
amazing completion of 1,000km of cycling, taking 94 
hours and raising over £700 so far for the Hospice. If 
you wish to help them reach their 
target of £1,000 you can donate by 
searching for ‘The Mini MacLeans 
cycle 1000Km’ on the Just Giving 
website. Well done; a fantastic 
initiative and achievement.
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Book your pooch in for a groom with 
Scruffy Paws today!  

Super shiny coat 
& wagging tail 
guaranteed!

Scruffy Paws is a 
professional & friendly 

dog groomer 
based in Pembury,

specialising in
 small & medium dogs. 

THE BEST DOG GROOMER IN TOWN!

Scruffy Paws Dog GroomingFollow us on Facebook for offers and
to book online!

where your dog is treated like family 

Contact: Harriot Sinclair
City & Guilds Qualified

Tel: 07739 184992
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CHRISTMAS CRAFTS!

How about having a go 
with these after lunch on 
Christmas Day?

Snowmen - you need a supply of empty 
toilet rolls, cheap toilet paper, a sheet of 
stiff black paper, orange tissue paper, (or 
something similar), and a small amount 
of fancy ribbon or any leftover sparkles, 
sequins or anything which can be used to 
decorate. A pair of scissors, glue (Pritt 
Stick), maybe staples.

Put everything in a pile on the table and tell your 
guests to let their imagination take over! 

Angels - Same sort of thing. I just bought an 
assortment of netting, some crafting straws and 
polystyrene balls from Hobbycraft, stiff white 
paper, glue etc.

This should keep the children amused for a while!
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A NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN FOR PEMBURY

An exciting opportunity 
for Pembury residents
Pembury Parish Council is in 
the early stages of developing a 
Neighbourhood Plan for Pembury – 
covering the village and wider parish. 
This is a document that will contain 
planning policies which, once agreed 
by the community, will sit alongside 
the Tunbridge Wells Borough 
Council (TWBC) Local Plan and will 
help to guide planning applications 
and how land is used in Pembury for 
the next 15 to 20 years.

It’s about shaping development not stopping development
Whilst we can’t use the plan to stop development – for instance the sites in the emerging TWBC 
Local Plan – we can have a direct say in what that development will look like, how it is designed and 
what sort of infrastructure we believe should be delivered alongside it, for instance playgrounds, 
footpaths and other community facilities.

Protecting treasured parts of the parish
 We also have an opportunity to protect valued areas of green space, preserve local viewpoints that 
we think are important and conserve our heritage assets that are not currently protected. 

Tell us what you want to see in Pembury!
In normal times, we would host an exhibition about the Neighbourhood Plan. Although 
that’s not possible right now, we want to hear your views on what you like about Pembury 
and what could be improved or introduced. 

Please fill in our simple online survey to tell us more: 
www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PemburyNP 

Your chance to 
influence local 
planning in the parish

https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PemburyNP


What have we achieved so far?
It’s still early days but we have set up a Steering 
Group comprising local residents and councillors. 
We’ve also established four Working Groups to 
explore the following topics:

•	 Conserving character and heritage and 
delivering  the sort of housing that we need 
in Pembury

•	 Encouraging sustainable movement around 
the parish

•	 Protecting the environment 

•	 Supporting local businesses

Visions of Pembury – photograph competition
Next time you are getting some lockdown outdoor exercise, take your camera with you! 
We are looking for photographs categories including: 

Favourite view; 	 Pembury’s green spaces; 	 Notable buildings

Please submit them to: ndp@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk with your name, address and 
a brief description about why they are special or post them at: https://www.facebook.com/
pemburyparishcouncil 

All will be entered into our competition to win £25 vouchers. Full details including closing date 
and T&Cs on our website.

Do you run a business in Pembury?
If yes, we would love to hear from you!

The Local Economy Working Group for the Pembury Neighbourhood Plan wants to understand 
what would help you to run your business more effectively so that we can build this into the 
Neighbourhood Plan policies.

Please get in touch to find out more.
Email us at: ndp@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 
Website: https://pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk/neighbourhood-plan/ 

How can you get involved? 

For more information about how to volunteer on one of the Working Groups, or simply to find out 
more about the process, please visit: https://pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk/neighbourhood-plan/ or 
email us at: ndp@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 
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REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY

The vicar from St. Peter’s Church worked closely 
with the Parish Council to arrange a suitable 
Remembrance Day Service with ever-changing 
Government guidance due to Covid-19. In the 
end, the Vicar conducted a short service from 
10:50am on 8 November with a two-minute 
silence at 11am. Six guests were invited to lay 
a wreath but sadly there was no parade from 
the uniformed organisations. The event was live-
streamed on the Parish Council Facebook page 
and was watched by many. 

Six members of the TS Brilliant Memorial 
Band from Tunbridge Wells played beautifully – 
thankfully the latest rules allowed for this.

There was another wonderful display of poppies 

in the village, so huge thanks go to Angela Mason, 
Richard Davis, Jenny and Ray Lambert, Margaret 
White, Val Coombes and Susan Sharp.  Richard 
Davis hand made all the silhouette shapes which 
are all enlarged in proportion from internet images 
then transferred onto plywood and cut out with a 
jigsaw and painted. They looked fantastic.
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HOSPICE IN THE WEALD

The Hospice continues to function throughout 
the pandemic, and although our shops will be 
closed again in this second lockdown, our 
Services are still here for our current patients 
and anyone else who will need them. The 
Hospice celebrates 40 years of care this year, 
and it is thanks to the generous support of 
the local community that we will continue to 
care for local families for the next 40 years and 
beyond. 

We will continue to care for anyone living with a 
terminal illness for as long as the pandemic lasts. 
Do remember that you can refer yourself to the 
Hospice without a GP or hospital referral, just 
by phoning us or completing a short form on 
our website.

The popular Hospice Christmas Cards will be 
available via our website or postal order form 

while our shops are closed in lockdown, as will 
the much-loved knitted stockings filled with 
festive treats! They are perfect postal gifts for 
loved ones this year.

For more information about any of the 
above please visit hospiceintheweald.org.uk 
Tor Edwards, Head of Communications

THE PARISH OF ST. PETER, PEMBURY – CHRISTMAS SERVICES

Due to Covid-19 restrictions, only a reduced number of people can be accommodated at our church 
services. If you would like to attend, please e-mail pemburychurch@outlook.com to book a place. Also, 
some services are being held online via Zoom and others will be webcast through our Facebook page. 
If you would like to join any of the Zoom services, please also e-mail pemburychurch@outlook.com. 

DATE TIME SERVICE

Sunday 29th Nov 6.30 pm Advent Carol Service via Zoom

Sunday 20th Dec 6.30 pm Nine Lessons and Carols via webcast

Christmas Eve 3.00 pm Christingle Service at the Upper Church

5.30 pm Christingle Service at the Upper Church

11.30 pm Midnight Christmas Communion at the Upper Church

Christmas Day 10.00 am Christmas Communion (Upper Church)

10.00 am Christmas Communion (Old Church)

10.00 am Christmas Service via Zoom
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Pembury Parish 
Council is on 

Facebook
Stay in the know at 

facebook.com/
pemburyparishcouncil

You can also find us on Instagram!
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THE PEMBURY SOCIETY

During this period we still are not 
able to commit ourselves to meeting 
together, with speakers, but we will 
send out emails to members, and 
should email addresses change, do 
let one of the committee know, and 
do keep in touch with us if any issues 
or topics arise that you would like us 
to consider.

The Society’s committee have, in 
the meantime been very active in 
the various planning issues that are 
relevant to Pembury, in particular 
assisting in the objection to the Hendy Planning Application on the Tesco’s site. With many others I 
listened to the Planning Committee debate and it was a relief that the outcome was 8 Committee 
members against the application and just 3 members for it. Kathryn Franklin added her 3 minutes’ 
worth into the debate along with those representing the Parish Council, our Pembury Borough 
Councillors, and together they formed a strength of argument that was robust. I should also mention 
the significant petition arranged by Sue Nuttall to which we added our individual names. Thank you 
to the many for adding your names – it did make a difference. It was reported that never had the 
village risen so much with one voice on an issue like this.  Thank you Sue for your initiative and for 
all you do for “Pembury Matters”. It is more than likely that there is an appeal, so we must not feel 
this is finally over, although it would be good if Hendy would reconsider the North Farm areas, but 
in the meantime Sue Nuttall’s “Pembury Matters” petition is still being kept open for further names 
to be added.

Do take a look at our website, which has lots of interesting information concerning the Local Plan 
www.pembury.org/society.  You can find the draft proposed new Local Plan sites, and infrastructure 
ideas there.  It was pointed out in the debate (above) that the present (2006) Local Plan is of course 
the one that Hendy should be referencing their Application to, not the new draft one which is but a 
consultation proposal. The 2006 Plan has approval for the intended Park and Ride on the Tescos site, 
but will this ever happen?

In the meantime, to all members, friends and families, take care, and enjoy the benefits of more 
walking around the village, seeing things that have usually passed you by, and realising Pembury is such 
a nice village to be living in. The big question for the future is what will the “New Normal” be, as far 
as our community and environment is concerned, in the context of the national and international 
issues? And enjoy Christmas – even if different this year.

David Hanes
Chairman
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There’s no denying that the last few months have been a strange and testing 
time for us all. But, it’s also been a time of great discovery, learning and 
laughter. From the video calls to theme nights, from heartfelt chats to 
spontaneous dancing; life hasn’t stopped at Chamberlain Court Care Home. 
So, although we’re all, physically, a little further apart, we’re even closer than 
ever. 

Find out what we’ve been up to, and read about the safety precautions we have 
in place, by visiting hallmarkcarehomes.co.uk or call us on 01892 618773.

Proud to provide: 
Residential  •  Nursing  •  Dementia Care

Now 
welcoming 

new 
residents

A little further 
apart, but even  
closer together



CHRISTMAS RECIPES

Flavoured Butters
These can be made in advance and kept in the freezer until 
needed. When they are ready to be used, remove from the 
freezer to soften slightly, cut off in discs and place the remainder 
back in the freezer. Flavour combinations are endless so here 
are just three suggestions. Great to add to jacket potatoes, fish, 
steak and vegetables or use when making a savoury sauce.

Cheese Stars
I make several batches every Christmas and they can be stored in the 
freezer for about one month.They are very moorish! Ideally, these are 
cocktail biscuits so don’t make them too big. I use a 4cm star.

INGREDIENTS            You need 150g of unsalted butter for each flavour.

INGREDIENTS            

1.	 Allow the butter to soften naturally and cream.

2.	 Add all the ingredients for your chosen flavour and beat together.

3.	 Place in the centre of a piece of baking/greaseproof paper and pat gently to make a roll.              
(Note - I have used clingfilm for the photographs but you do not have to use this)

4.	 Put on a baking sheet and place in the freezer until required.

1.	 In a food processor, pulse together the 
cheese, flour, cornflour, salt, cayenne and 
mustard powder to make a sand texture.

2.	 Add the butter and pulse again.

3.	 Tip the mixture out onto a work surface 
and bring together with your hands to make 
a dough. Sprinkle over a little water if the 
mixture is too dry.

4.	 Roll out to ½ cm thick and place on a sheet 

of baking parchment. Cover and chill for a 
couple of hours.

5.	 Cut into star shapes and lay on lined baking 
sheets at least 1cm apart.

6.	 Bake at 180C/160C Fan/Gas 4 for 10 
minutes. Turn the baking sheets and bake for 
a further 8-10 minutes until pale gold.

7.	 Cool on the baking sheets.

Garlic, Parsley and Lemon:
2 cloves of garlic, finely chopped.
2 tbsp parsley, finely chopped.
1 tbsp lemon zest.	

Lime, Ginger and Chilli:
Finely grated zest of 1 small lime.
2 tsp grated fresh ginger.
1 small red chilli, finely chopped.

Capers, Mustard and Chive:
2 tsp small capers, drained and chopped.
2 tsp whole grain mustard.
2 tbsp fresh chives, snipped.	

200g mature cheddar.
100g plain flour.
1 tbsp cornflour
½ tsp salt.

¼ tsp cayenne pepper.
1 tsp mustard powder.
100g chilled butter, grated.
(makes approx. 50 stars) 

This recipe is borrowed from Stephen 
Harris, Patron/Chef at the Michelin Star 
pub The Sportsman at Seasalter
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CHRISTMAS RECIPES

Easy Chocolate Truffles

White Chocolate Vodka

INGREDIENTS

INGREDIENTS
300g good quality 70% dark chocolate.
300ml double cream.
50g unsalted butter.		

1.	 Chop the chocolate finely (or use a 
processor), and place in a large bowl.

2.	 Put the cream and butter in a saucepan and 
heat very gently until the butter melts.

3.	 Bring to simmering point and remove from 
the heat.

4.	 Pour over the chocolate and stir until the 
mixture is smooth.

5.	 If you wish to add other flavourings, divide the 
mixture into separate bowls. Flavours could 
include rum, orange liqueur, citrus juice and zest, 
finely chopped cherries or nuts - add to taste.

6.	 Now put the bowl(s) into the fridge and chill 
for at least 3 hours.

7.	 Prepare your toppings and place in small 
bowls. These can include cocoa powder, icing 
sugar, finely chopped pistachio nuts, coconut, 
chocolate vermicelli etc..

8.	 Remove from the fridge. Take a teaspoonful 
at a time and roll lightly in between your 
palms to form a ball. 

9.	 Place the finished truffles on a baking sheet 
lined with baking parchment and chill.

90g good quality white chocolate.
60ml single cream.
80ml milk.
2 tbsp castor sugar.

1 tsp vanilla essence.
235ml vodka.

1.	 Place the white chocolate, cream, milk, sugar and vanilla in a saucepan and heat gently, stirring to 
melt the chocolate.

2.	 When the chocolate has completely melted, remove from the heat and allow to cool down to 
room temperature.

3.	 Add the vodka and stir well to mix.

4.	 Pour into a suitable bottle and pop into the fridge to blend for 24 hours.

5.	 If the drink separates during this time, just give it a vigorous shake.

Try to buy the white chocolate that is flavoured with Madagascan vanilla, which is available in lots 
of local supermarkets.  Whole or semi skimmed milk is ok.  Any supermarket own brand vodka 
will work.

Makes approx. 50. Don’t be 
tempted to make them too 
large as they are very rich!’



CHRISTMAS QUIZ
Find the answers to the questions then mix up the 

first letters of each answer to make the title of a pop-
ular song. (Clue – the song title has three words – 9 

letters, 9 letters, 4 letters)

1.	 Who brings all your presents on Christmas Eve?

2.	 Who bought Gold, Frankincense and Myrrh?

3.	 Which country gives us a Christmas tree 
every year?

4.	 Where does the tree stand?

5.	 Lots of actors have played Father 
Christmas but who is this?

6.	 Which bird is traditionally photographed for 
Christmas cards?

7.	 Turtle Doves X Calling Birds X Pipers piping = ?

8.	 Where does Father Christmas live?

9.	 Where do you have to stand to get a kiss at Christmas?

10.	 What yummy stuff gives on top of the Christmas cake?

11.	 What’s green and prickly with red berries?

12.	 What goes with the answer to 11 according to the 
Christmas carol?

13.	 Which fruit is traditionally put in a Christmas stocking?

14.	 What did My True Love send to me on the twelfth day?

15.	 What did the Magi follow?

You can find the answers on page 41.



SPEEDING IN PEMBURY

CULPEPPER FAMILY

Speeding in Pembury is not a new issue but an important one to highlight. There have been several 
near-misses recently. The High Street, Henwood Green Road, Lower Green Road, Hastings Road 
and Romford Road are particularly bad for speeding drivers as well as many of the other roads. The 
following is advice from Kent Police about what to do if you see any careless or dangerous driving:

“If anybody witnesses any careless or dangerous driving, we would ask they contact Kent Police 
either online or via 101 and report the incident with the vehicle details (make, model, colour, index). 
Depending upon the incident, this may be followed up by an officer.

Dashcam footage is also very helpful when providing evidence of offences, so if anybody witnesses 
(whilst driving) dangerous or careless driving or any other incident which the person feels the 
police should be contacted about then dashcam footage can be used evidentially.  Kent Police would 
also advise motorcyclists and cyclists to wear helmet cameras, which can also be used if an officer 
requires it.”

Nicholas Brown – PCSO

Over the last few weeks I have been trying to put into some kind of order the history of this family 
and it is only then that you realise the influence they had in this country and in the 1600s in the 
Americas, Virginia and California etc.  At one time sixteen members of the family were Knights of the 
Realm. They had large estates and dwellings especially in the South of England and I shall list some of 
them later.

The surname has been spelt in four different ways throughout history - these being, Colepeper, 
Culpepyr, Culpeper and Culpepper.

The earliest reference I can find of a Culpeper is that of Sir Thomas Culpeper, and I hope I have spelt 
the next bit correctly, the title reading, Sir Thomas Culpeper, Recognitor Magnce Assisec, in the reign 
of King John 1199-1216 and it would appear that their influence arose from there. Three of them 
were executed on the instructions of the Kings of the Realm in later years but I will come to that 
further on.

The Culpeper Family were originally of farming stock and very soon became owners of large areas of 
ground. They were spread across large areas of Kent and Sussex, just to name a few such as Bayhall, 
Bedgebury, West Peckham, Hollingbourne, Wakehurst, Leedscastle, Great Wigsell and I will add a few 
more later and more detail of their rise to power.

Several other families which had a huge influence in Pembury were William, Earl of Ulster, Woodgate, 
Amherst and Hardreshull.

Hugh Boorman
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MY ALLOTMENT PLOT – CAROLINE MAZZEY

Warm welcomes to the seven new (groups or 
pairs of?) tenants; and for those of you who are 
still thinking about it, now’s the time to join! 
November is the beginning of the Pembury 
allotment year and although it may seem a funny 
season to start a garden, it is also the perfect 
time to get organised and ready to go in early 
Spring. Gill’s new-plotter testimony in the last 
issue, was a brilliant encouragement.

One of the first questions you inevitably ask 
yourself is what to grow? What a question! 
Three things I think about are – Firstly, what 
do we like to eat? Daft though it may sound, 
don’t grow stuff you won’t use! Secondly, how 
much nicer or cheaper are they, compared to 
shop-bought? Sometimes the cost of shop fruit 
and veg is so low we don’t really win financially, 
but if it tastes much nicer, it’s worth it. Some 
things you don’t even see in the shops. Thirdly, 
how easy or tricky are they to grow? Some 
things are worthy challenges but others? Life’s 
too short!

Applying my three rules to rhubarb; my 
experience suggests that only 50% enjoy it, but 

if you do, then you will have to grow your own 
as it’s rarely for sale except in farm shops. That 
makes it priceless. Plus, it’s the easiest, low-
labour plant ever!   

My personal top tips would have to be - beans 
of all sorts, potatoes & tomatoes, beetroot, 
parsnips and leeks. Plus, fruit bushes like currants, 
gooseberries etc [you never see them in Tesco?] 
and raspberries and strawberries as they cost so 
much to buy.

In my personal medium group would be peas, 
carrots and all brassicas, on account of being easy 
to grow but these can have pest problems. And 
squashes because they take up so much room!

My tricky group would include spinach and 
fennel on account of flowering too soon and 
sometimes getting very little return.

In my total failure group is celeriac, 
cauliflower and kohl rabi. If anyone knows 
how to succeed, I’d love some advice. In the 
meantime, I keep trying…
 

Celeriac looking fab after a summer of loving care’ Celeriac showing absolutely no harvest (unless you 
can eat the leaves – anyone know?)’



ALLOTMENTS – WOODSIDE ROAD 

The Parish Council has vacant allotments and this time of year is a good time to take one on.  Perhaps 
lockdown inspired you to take an interest in gardening and what better way to enjoy home grown 
produce, meet others (socially distanced) and to be out in the open air? The cost of a half plot (sizes 
vary) is £21 per annum. If you are interested, please contact deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk.

There is a wealth of information available online to new gardeners on how to establish a new 
allotment and of course there are many different methods of gardening. Many allotment holders have 
been tenants for many years and are likely to be very happy to pass on any tips.

Below is for guidance only and has been taken (with permission) from N E Lincs. Council’s website:
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RAINBOWS

LOCAL SOCIAL CARE CHARITY, ASPENS, NEEDS YOUR SUPPORT! 

With the chance of outdoor meetings, supported 
by the National Youth Agency and Girlguiding 
regulations, 2nd Pembury Rainbows had more 
opportunities to meet again face to face – and 
what happy faces we all had as a result!!

We were able to welcome six new girls to 
the Unit, teaching new songs and trying out 
different activities. We have had to use parts 
of our programme that allow us to keep the 
leaders, girls and members of the public as 
safe as possible, which means the use of fewer 
resources and providing more space to minimise 
physical contact. We’ve looked at some of the 
secrets of survival – especially how to keep 

warm, as well as gaining a greater knowledge of 
the Solar System – even training for Astronaut 
Academy should Rainbows require it for tougher 
restrictions on ‘future’ meetings!

Now that the clocks have gone back and daylight 
is lost sooner, we will have to use online Zoom 
meetings more often, but we will continue, if 
weather permits, to indulge in the odd outdoor 
meeting – after all, who doesn’t love the opportunity 
to go on a torch-lit walk? In fact, I have a ‘trails and 
trackers’ activity just shouting to be used……! 

(The article was written before going into the 
second lockdown.) Amanda Baker

Aspens is a charity that supports children and 
adults with disabilities, autism and associated 
learning needs. Based at Cornford Lane, 
Pembury, you may remember the charity as 
it was formerly known, Pepenbury. The social 
care charity merged with Autism Sussex to 
form Aspens and continues its work providing 
desperately needed services such as round-
the-clock residential care, a support helpline 
and a wide range of enriching activities to 
some of the most vulnerable people in our 
society. 

If you haven’t visited Aspens before, their 
Cornford Lane site is set in the beautiful Kent 
countryside and has a Café, a range of animals 
including Valerie the pig, sheep, donkey and 
chickens, a woodland walk, outside gym and 
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 ASPENS, NEEDS YOUR SUPPORT! (continued)

a children’s playground. The site is enjoyed by many local families and dog walkers and there is no 
entrance fee, the charity simply asks that visitors kindly leave a donation. 

The challenging past months of the Covid-19 pandemic and lockdown has had, and continues to have, 
an enormous financial impact on the charity and it now urgently needs to raise funds so that it can 
continue providing its vital services. 

Although at the time of writing, its shops, café and all facilities at the Cornford Lane site are about to 
close as we go into a second lockdown, there are many other ways you can support the local charity. 

Aspens is planning lots of great fundraising events such as a virtual festive quiz so do keep an eye on 
their website (www.aspens.org.uk ) and Facebook page (@AspensCharities) for more details. 

Lockdown rules permitting, Christmas trees will be on sale at the Cornford Lane site, with funds 
raised going to the charity. Their lovely Bluebell Café at Cornford Lane will also re-open and will be 
serving a delicious range of hot and cold food and drinks, so why not grab a bite to eat when you pick 
up your tree and support Aspens at the same time! 

A fun way to support the charity would be to set up your own fundraising event – perhaps a 
sponsored virtual walk, coffee morning or cake sale. There are lots more ideas on the charity’s 
website on their Fundraising Page. 

Donations can be made through Aspens’ website (www.aspens.org.uk/donation ), either as a single 
payment or by becoming a regular giver. Pledging to give an amount every month, however small, is 
of enormous benefit to the charity as it allows for more long-term planning of funds. Also, all regular 
givers receive a collection of six bookmarks – all individually designed by those the charity supports. 

Aspens would be so grateful for any support you can give and hope to be able to welcome back the 
local community to its Cornford Lane site as soon as lockdown restrictions ease. 

http://www.aspens.org.uk
http://www.aspens.org.uk/donation


EVERESTING – 8848m

Finding the next cycling challenge is never 
difficult.  There are so many of them.  But some 
rise above the others like behemoths.

Having conquered Mont Ventoux in France last 
year a new challenge was needed for this year.  
But also something that could be done within 
the travel restrictions imposed.

Mount Everest.  No one has ridden up that.  And 
they never will.  But there is a way of simulating 
riding up it.  Find a hill near where you live, 
measure its gain in metres, (the difference in 
height from the bottom to the top)…then 
just keep cycling up and down it till you have 
accumulated enough metres equivalent to the 
height of Mount Everest - 8,848m!

I spent some time trying out different hills.  A 
few times up each to see if it had the right gain 
compared to the time it took to climb.  Then 
there is the descent.  That takes time as well.  My 
initial decision was to use the hill along Dundale 
Road.  But it was just too steep to continually 
cycle up for an extended period.  And dangerous 
in the dark.

I eventually found Knowle Hill, near Brenchley, 
an average gradient of 6%.  A 71m gain for 6 
minutes cycling and about a minute back down.  
A quick calculation showed it was going to take 
125 climbs……17 hours!  Without stopping.  

I started practising on the hill and riding longer 
distances.  It seemed like a good idea to set a 
date some time in the future.  The future is a 
long way off until it turns up!

At 4.50pm on 5 September I started cycling.  
Loads of food and fluids in the car parked nearby.  
Up and down, up and down.  Up and down, up 
and down.  Keeping your mind occupied during 
daylight hours is easy.  Many thoughts go through 
your mind, conversations others will never hear 
nor take part in.  The night descended with me 
and kept going as I went back up.  The night is 
long.  I couldn’t see my computer, nor much else.  
I was tired.  I kept stopping for food and drink.  
Check the computer by the car lights.

Then I had a puncture.  As far from the car as I 
could be on this long but short journey! Midnight.  
Tired.  Change of clothes again, damp from sweat 
means getting cold.  Replace innertube.  It was a 
struggle, I had weakened quite a lot in the last 8 
hours.  Off again.  Up.  Up.

Then, disaster.  I was carrying a battery pack to 
charge both my lights and my cycling computer, 
neither would be good enough for the duration 
of their need.  If the lights failed it would mean 
trouble.  If the computer stopped it would be 
the end.  Descending at speed through the dark 
the battery pack fell off the bike.  I stopped.  
Tried to find it.  Couldn’t.  Carry on and worry.  
Up and down.  Worry.  Up and down.

The morning light was a relief.  I still couldn’t find 
the charger despite cycling down the hill slowly 
several times.  Onward.

Eventually my wife Nicki turned up with hot 
food.  Hot tea.  Mana.  But I was still nowhere 
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EVERESTING (continued)

SUMMER FUN AT 1ST PEMBURY BROWNIES

38

near finishing though my legs and bum said I was.  Still hours 
to cycle.  Try not to think of it.  Carry on.  And on.  My son 
Henry found my battery pack.  Charge computer.

Hours went by.  I got slower up and down.  Slower still.  
My legs were in a different world.  It was hot going up and 
cold going down.  Stop.  Food.  Stop.  Drink.  Stop.  Change.  
Lunch arrived.  I ate.  But felt sick for a while.  

Finally, late afternoon on the 6th, I attained 8848m.  I 
stopped.  I stood.  Being fit gets you here.  Being prepared, 
food, clothes.  Moral support, sure.  But above these is the 
mental strength.  The monotonous hours, the endless self 
chatter.  The pain.  Arthritic knee or not I was determined 
and now it was done.  Nearly.

The advice given by the organisers is to do a bit extra to 
make sure your computer isn’t wrong, so that you won’t 
miss out by a few metres.  So, another up was in store.  
My 6 minute ups had become 9 minute ups.  24 hours had 
passed.  18 hours and 30 minutes moving time.  I climbed 
8, 980m.  189 miles.

As I write this just over 6,000 people have achieved Everesting.  Because it is so mentally hard.  
There’s no escape and you live every second of it.  You are crowned ‘one hard b*stard’.  

So….what’s next……??!!

Graham Barker

It seems strange to be writing about the summer break when 
it is wet, windy and dark but over the summer we set the 
brownies the challenge of doing 40 different activities outside.

We were blessed with beautiful weather so many of the girls 
were able to kayak, bodyboard, build sandcastles as well as 
camp, paddle and climb a tree or two! There were some more 
sedate activities as well, such as reading in the garden, blowing 
dandelion clocks and having picnics as well as many paddling 
pools but all great fun! Now the weather is getting cooler it 
is time for hot chocolate and marshmallows round a (socially 
distanced) campfire and then Christmas but in the meantime, 
lots of craft ideas to make our Zoom meetings fun.

If you are interested in joining us please email pembury-
brownies@hotmail.co.uk

Karen Charlton (Barn Owl)

mailto:pemburybrownies@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:pemburybrownies@hotmail.co.uk


CORNFORD HOUSE

As we move forward through Autumn with the 
beautiful colours of seasonal change and head 
into Winter, we take time out at Cornford House 
to re-visit our “yester years” and the special 
people in our lives.  We are all surrounded by 
lots of memories we hold dear, thinking of family 
and friends we miss every day but we celebrate 
our events very differently in this Pandemic time.

Covid-19 has affected everything we do as a 
community, especially visits with our family, 
friends and the changes to our social activities 
and events.

Residents miss seeing their family and friends 
as often as they would like to, their favourite 
outings, regular church service and choir 
practice.  Social distancing has impacted on 
our lunchtime together in the dining rooms, 
tables are well spaced apart, and we have had 
to arrange smaller group sessions for quizzes 
and crosswords. Church and Thanksgiving 
services have worked well on each floor,  and 
even though our lounges would often be quite 
lively, noisy and buzzing, activities are still taking 
place each day - our social team filling the air 
with fun, games and lots of laughter.  We are 
planning ‘Christmas’ and trying to encourage 

our favourite ‘Father Christmas’ (Sen RGN Luis) 
to lead our Christmas Day Activities.

Residents and relatives have asked “will we get 
to see our family at Christmas?”  Our plan is to 
do whatever we can to make this possible for 
every resident, ‘a real Christmas Wish!’  Many 
of our staff have volunteered to help and will 
support all residents to have a family visit.

We looked back at ‘Remembrance Sunday’ and 
the two-minute silence held at 11am and we 
dedicated a moment of silence for those lost to 
COVID-19 in our prayers. 

Lorraine Cousins
Manager, Cornford House.
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Plea for old PVNs

We have a record of the majority of 
PVNs which started way back in 1974 
but are missing the following editions: 
1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 19, 20 and 49-88.

Is anyone able to help?

Please contact 
deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

mailto:deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk


PEMBURY U3A

PARKING ON THE HIGH STREET

Due to Covid 19 restrictions Pembury U3A have been unable to hold their monthly meetings, with 
a guest speaker, in the Village Hall. Many of the Interest Groups have however been, under the rule 
of six, meeting in members’ homes, and during the summer, in their gardens.  As autumn and winter 
progresses, meetings outside will unfortunately become impossible.

Looking on the positive side we have a full programme for meeting activities and trips with our 
interest groups planned for the New Year, but when this can begin again is still in doubt.

Our Walking Groups are still active, again the rule of six still applies keeping each group of six, fifty 
metres apart. In September, the group spent a few days walking the North Norfolk Coastal Path from 
Cromer.  Good weather prevailed until the last day when our final walk had to be cancelled due to 
driving rain and strong winds reaching 65-70 mph. Not a good idea on a Coastal Path.

We are still active and hope to restart normal meetings in the New Year. Pembury U3A always 
welcomes new members. Please contact our Membership Secretary, Rick Lawrence. For details email 
membership@pemburyu3a.org.  

Michael Cartwright
Chair Pembury U3A
(This article was written before the second lockdown came into force).

Don’t get caught out with parking 
outside No. 3 High Street!

Parking enforcement has re-started.
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CRIME REPORT

Sadly, I have not got any good news to put in 
my crime report other than the wonderful love 
and care that so many people are showing to 
each other, to those who are perhaps lonely and 
vulnerable and cannot have visits from loved 
ones. Let us deal with the crime figures first 
which are very disappointing compared to the 
last quarter, showing an increase of nearly 20 per 
cent, from 78 back up to 94 in total. 

We are now entering a very difficult time, not only 
locally but nationally with the second lockdown. 
A lot of the important things in people’s lives 
starting with the threat to children’s education 
and their future in the job market, the overloading 
of our hospitals and the postponing of previously 
arranged hospital appointments being massively 
impacted. Preventing people being able to visit 
their loved ones in hospital and care homes is 
also a great source of anguish. Somehow, without 
breaking any lockdown legislation we must make 
sure that people who live on their own and have 
no members of their family living nearby are 
contacted on a regular basis to see if help can be 

given to their shopping needs or just to have a 
brief chat by phone or otherwise.

I always try and keep politics out of this write-up 
but under no circumstances should there be any 
children not being clothed or fed properly and 
let us all thank the charity organisations who 
help keep things running.

Getting back to crime, this is always the season 
of the year where people are most vulnerable to 
crime so please be super careful to whom you 
open the door, especially if you are on your own 
and be extremely careful if you get telephone 
calls asking for financial information about 
bank accounts, insurance documents or other 
accounts. Please, unless you are familiar with the 
caller hang up and if you feel it is of a suspicious 
nature talk to your bank or the Police.

Let us do all we can to lift the lockdown 
restrictions in time for Christmas and bring some 
calm and joy back into the season and family life.

Hugh Boorman

Quiz Answers:
1. Father Christmas. 2.  Three wise men. 3. Norway. 4.  Trafalgar Square. 5. Richard Attenborough. 6. Robin. 
7. Eighty-eight. 8. Lapland.  9. Under mistletoe. 10. Icing. 11. Holly. 12. Ivy. 13. Orange. 14. Drummers.15. Star.
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Jul-20 14 0 1 1 1 2 3 4 26

Aug-20 19 2 0 0 0 7 0 4 32

Sep-20 18 1 0 1 1 9 3 3 36

Jul to Sep 2020 total 51 3 1 2 2 18 6 11 94

41



VILLAGE ORGANISATIONS

AGE CONCERN Mrs Sandra Springett. Tel: 522591 
AMBERSIDE DANCE STUDIO Principal: Sadie Van Der Spuy. Tel: 07734 053509. www.360dance.co.uk
ASPENS (FORMERLY PEPENBURY) CEO – Robert Shanahan. Tel: 01892 822168
CATHOLIC CHURCH Fr. Ed Tomlinson. Tel: 825009 
CONSERVATIVE PARTY Sue Nuttall. Tel: 01892 822776. Email: sue_nuttall@tiscali.co.uk
FRIENDS OF PEMBURY PARISH CHURCH Chairman: Mrs S. Clarke, Little Stanton, Romford Road.  Tel: 823932
GUIDES, BROWNIES AND RAINBOWS Caroline Cooper. Email: pemburydistrict@btinternet.com
HOSPICE IN THE WEALD Maidstone Road. Tel: 820500
KENT COLLEGE Headmistress: Ms J. Lodrick. Tel: 822006
KENT COLLEGE PREP SCHOOL & 
NURSERY Headteacher: Mr N Pears. Tel: 820204 

LIBERAL DEMOCRATIC PARTY David Mills. Tel: 825577 
LITTLE RASCALS c/o PBC Office. Tel: 825590
MULTIPLE SCLEROSIS SOCIETY TW District. Tel: 0845 6037882
NATIONAL FEDERATION OF THE BLIND, UK Michael Coggles. Tel: 822705 
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH Janet Ditchett. Tel: 822586 
OUT AND ABOUT CLUB Sue Giles. Tel: 823318
PEMBURY ATHLETIC (YOUTH) 
FOOTBALL CLUB Alban Poulsom. Tel: 822919 / 07748680071

PEMBURY BAPTIST CHURCH Church Office. Tel: 825590 
PEMBURY BOWLS CLUB Phil Griffin Tel: 823129
PEMBURY BRIDGE CLUB Geoff Plummer. Tel: 824652
PEMBURY CRICKET CLUB Secretary/Treasurer: Andy Weaver, 51 Heskett Park Tel: 824362
PEMBURY DAY CENTRE c/o PBC Office. Tel: 825590

PEMBURY FOOTBALL CLUB Saturday Secretary: Michael Brown 327480 Sunday Secretary: Phil Craxton 
823928 Chairman: Andrew Rice-Tucker 823195

PEMBURY GARDENERS’ SOCIETY Ann Purton. Tel: 824223
PEMBURY WALKING CLUB Martin Bolt. Tel: 07769707061
PEMBURY PAVILION BOOKINGS Gillian Mayrick. Tel: 824852 
PEMBURY PLAYERS Maggie Weaver, Chair of Pembury Players. Tel: 824362
PEMBURY SCHOOL School Office. Tel: 822259
PEMBURY SCHOOL ASSOCIATION Chair: Theresa Mason. email: psa@pembury.kent.sch.uk
PEMBURY SCHOOL HOUSE NURSERY Teacher in charge: Rachel Teigen. Tel: 825580
PEMBURY SHORT MAT BOWLING CLUB Arthur Storey. Tel: 822509 
PEMBURY SOCIETY Chairman: David Hanes. Tel: 823174 
PEMBURY U3A Rick Lawrence. email: membership@pemburyu3a.org
PEMBURY UPPER AND OLD CHURCH Vicar: Rev. Richard Worssam / Church Administrator – 711126
PEMBURY VILLAGE MARKET Jean Tyler. Tel: 01732 357820/Suzanne Leviton. Tel: 07927713256 
POLICE COMMUNITY SUPPORT 
OFFICER PCSO Nick Brown. Tel: 07772 226001 Email: nicholas.brown@kent.pnn.police.uk

ROTARY CLUB OF SOUTHBOROUGH & 
PEMBURY Secretary: Nigel Stratton. Tel: 822936

ROYAL NATIONAL LIFEBOAT INSTITUTION Peter Chartres. Tel: 823759 
SCOUTS, CUBS AND BEAVERS Richard Alfieri. Email: sturgeoncubspembury@gmail.com 
ST. ANSELM’S CATHOLIC CHURCH 01892 825009
ST. ANSELM HALL ENQUIRIES Janet Ditchett. Tel: 822586.
ST. PETER’S MOTHERS’ UNION Secretary: Tina Walters. Tel: 822545 (after 4pm) 
TABLE TENNIS CLUB John Burleton. Tel: 823250
THE ALLIANCE 3 Stanam Road, TN2 4LD
THE ORDINARIATE OF OUR LADY OF 
WALSINGHAM Fr. Ed Tomlinson, 31 Henwoods Crescent. Tel: 825009 

TOWN & COUNTRY (High Weald Housing) Housing manager: Stephen Aspinall. Tel: 0845 8731 321
TREE WARDEN Hugh Boorman. Tel: 823068
TUNBRIDGE WELLS ACCESS GROUP Gill Pavely. Tel: 822605
TUNBRIDGE WELLS & DISTRICT VICTIM 
SUPPORT SCHEME. Tel: 513969

VILLAGE HALL Manager (bookings):  Tel: 07983 228181

WOMEN’S INSTITUTE Evening: Mrs Gillian Williamson. Tel: 01892 822 577 
Email: pewisecretary@gmail.com    Web: pemburyeveningwi.wordpress.com
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Clerk to Pembury Parish Council
Helen Munro
c/o Parish Council Offices, Lower Green Recreation Ground 
Lower Green Road
Pembury, TN2 4DZ Tel: 823193
Email:   clerk@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Deputy Clerk to Pembury Parish Council
c/o Parish Council Offices, Lower Green Recreation Ground 
Lower Green Road
Pembury, TN2 4DZ Tel: 823193
Email:   deputy@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk
 

BOROUGH COUNCIL
Cllr Paul Barrington-King, 57 Henwood Green Road, TN2 4LH   Tel: 07899 731696
Cllr David Reilly, 8 Forest Way, TN2 4EP  Tel: 01892 458216
Cllr David Hayward, 3 Stanam Road, TN2 4LD  Tel: 01892 808000

COUNTY COUNCIL
Cllr Paul Barrington-King, 57 Henwood Green Road, TN2 4LH   Tel: 07899 731696

YOUR COUNCILLORS

Cllr Katy Brooks

Chair of Pembury Parish Council,
Vice Chair of Communications & Events Committee
Chair of Finance & HR Committee
Member of Planning & Highways Committee

katy.brooks@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Cllr Annie Partridge

Vice Chair of Pembury Parish Council
Vice Chair of Planning & Highways Committee
Member of Finance & HR Committee
Member of Communications and Events Committee

annie.partridge@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Cllr Heather Eastoe-Kirby

Member of Open Spaces Committee
Member of Communications and Events Committee

heather.eastoekirby@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 
07801 274778

Cllr Susan Sharp

Chair of Open Spaces Committee

01892 823040
susan.sharp@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Cllr Patrick Gillan

Vice Chair of Open Spaces Committee
Member of Planning & Highways Committee

1 Knight’s Close
01892 825324   07747 002766
patrick.gillan@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Cllr Nigel Stratton MBE

Member of Open Spaces Committee
Vice-Chair of Finance & HR Committee

01892 822936

nigel.stratton@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Cllr Louise Mills

Chair of Communications & Events Committee

louise.mills@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Cllr Joe Pearce

Member of Planning & Highways Committee 

joe.pearce@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Cllr Alan Gaukroger

Chair of Planning & Highways Committee
Member of Open Spaces Committee

alan.gaukroger@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk 
01892 824671

Cllr Christine Snow

Member of Open Spaces Committee

1 Cornford Park
christine.snow@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk
01892 825428

Cllr Graham Hall

Member of Planning & Highways Committee

Ashcroft, 38 Lower Green Road
01892 822689
graham.hall@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk

Cllr Maggie Weaver

Member of Open Spaces Committee
Member of Communications & Events Committee

01892 824362
07725009904
maggie.weaver@pemburyparishcouncil.gov.uk
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Kent College is a leading independent school with  
outstanding academic results and excellent pastoral care. 

With a Nursery for girls and boys from 3 years,  
Preparatory School for girls 5-11 and Senior School for girls 11-18.

For further information visit www.kent-college.co.uk 

KENT COLLEGE
INDEPENDENT DAY AND BOARDING SCHOOL

Old Church Road, Pembury, Tunbridge Wells, Kent TN2 4AX. Telephone 01892 820218 


